



Monday, October 29, 2012
Draft Minutes
Sacramento New City Hall
Council Chambers
915 I Street-First Floor
Sacramento, CA 95814
9am- 5pm

www.liob.org
Call - In Number 1-877-930 0524 -   Passcode 9183912#
LIOB Board Members Present:

Chairman Jose Atilio Hernandez, Vice-Chair Jason Wimbley, Commissioner Timothy Alan Simon, Ortensia Lopez, Dave Stephenson, Patricia Watts, Gene Rodrigues, Charlie Toledo, Jason  A. Hobson and Larry Gross (quorum present)

Absent:  Janine Scancarelli
Special Guest: Commissioner Catherine J.K. Sandoval 
California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Staff Present:

Hazlyn Fortune, Ava Tran, Tory Francisco, Rahmon Momoh, Syreeta Gibbs, Benjamin Schein, Lauren Saine, Ditas Katague, Stephen St. Marie, Rami Kahlon, Carolina Contreras and Zaida Amaya

Public Present: 

Anna Solorio, Mark Aguirre, Yvette Vasquez, Sandra Williams, Emma Ponco, Mary O’Drain, Frances Thompson, Tiffany Thong, Stephanie Borba Morris, Steve Heim, Richard Villasenor, Arleen Novotney, Allan Rago, Vanessa Anderson, Elise Kleiber, David Ortiz, Bob Kelly, Monica Na, John Fasana, Jack Parkhill, Holly Lloyd, Kathy Mazzeo, Janette Leonidou, John Tootle, Beverly Johnson, Jack Hawks and Ronald Moore
Participants Via Conference: Jim Hodges, Amy Diffenderfer
Meeting called to order by Chairman Hernandez at 9:10am. 
Item 1. Welcome and introductions— Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair & Timothy Alan Simon, Commissioner, California Public Utilities Commission (10 minutes) Standing Item



Chairman Hernandez and Commissioner Simon welcomed everyone and acknowledged the presence of Commissioner Sandoval.  Chairman Hernandez asked presenters to remain within their allotted time due to the complexity of today’s meeting. 
Commissioner Simon announced that due to the impending expiration of his term, today could be his last LIOB meeting serving as the assigned Commissioner.  He expressed how honored he has been to work with the Board for the last 2 years and  thanked Chairman Hernandez and Vice-Chairman Wimbley for their  work.   Commissioner Simon stated that the LIOB plays a crucial role in ensuring the availability of resources to support just and reasonable rates for the disadvantaged population in California and encouraged the Board to continue their coordination with the lifeline process and water companies utilities. Lastly, Commissioner Simon encouraged the Board to look at innovative ways and sustainable processes for funding that provides access to energy for all Californians without harming the economy.

The Board applauded Commissioner Simon for his leadership and contributing to invaluable accomplishments the Board has been able to achieve during his tenure.
Item 2. Announcement of the re-appointment of Dave Stephenson, Timothy Alan Simon, Commissioner, California Public Utilities Commission (5 minutes) Informational Item


Commissioner Simon announced that during the September 27, 2012 Commissioner Meeting, the Commission unanimously voted for the approval and re-appointment of Board Member Dave Stephenson to continue as the water representative for the LIOB. The Board congratulated Mr. Stephenson on his re-appointment.

Item 3. Public comments— Facilitated by Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair (15 minutes) Informational/Standing item


Commissioner Sandoval thanked the Board for the support and feedback she has received, and noted that as a result of the various discussions and presentations at the LIOB meetings, there have been some great successes.  Specifically, changes have been incorporated into some of the Commission’s Rulemakings such as the Energy Efficiency Rulemaking, which now requires lead safety training to be integrated into the energy efficiency practices both in the general Energy Efficiency and Low Income programs.  As the water Commissioner, Commissioner Sandoval looks forward to today’s presentations and hearing ideas about water and how the Commission can ensure that safe quality water at just and reasonable rates are provided to everyone, but particularly to low income Californians. 
Ms. Janette Leonidou from the law firm of Leonidou & Rosin representing the Silicon Valley Foundation (SVF) readdressed the Board to follow up on concerns she expressed during the last LIOB meeting regarding the inability to obtain work from Southern California Gas.  Since her last report her firm has had discussions with SCG and its counsel; however no resolution has been reached.   Ms. Leonidou noted that SCG does not have an appeal process and that SCG’s procurement process is not working and is contrary to the law interpreting requirements for the procurement process.  
Mr. Jim Hodges representing TELACU-Maravilla provided comments regarding the bidding process for the low income program and outsourcing.  Mr. Hodges agreed to provide comments in writing for the Board.
Item 4. Approval of the July 10, 2012 meeting minutes, Facilitated by Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair (2 minutes) Action Item



Board member Gross thanked staff for the detailed minutes.  Board Member Gross requested an amendment to the July 10, 2012 minutes, specifically regarding the discussion of SB 1161 and the authority for the LIOB to take a formal position or express its opinion to the Commission on Legislation.  While the Board cannot take a position on any specific legislation, the LIOB expressed concern that SB 1161 might in its present form, impact the ability of low income ratepayers to access important services. As the overseer of low income ratepayers, the LIOB encourages the CPUC to stride for amendments to protect the low income rate payers.

A Motion was made to approve the July 10, 2012 LIOB minutes with the amendment noted. The motion was moved by Board Member Toledo and seconded by Board Member Rodrigues (Motion passed unanimously).

Item 5. Water utilities’ current issues – Facilitated by Dave Stephenson, LIOB Water Representative (180 minutes)  Update/Informational/Action Item


Board Member Dave Stephenson and Mr. Jack Hawkes provided a presentation on general overview of each of the Class A companies as well as an overview of water company low income program history.  
Mr. Hawkes explained that unlike the energy industry, water industry ratemaking is similar but the rate designs are very different.  There are 137 CPUC-regulated water utilities.  Class A utilities (10) serve more than 10,000 service connections, Class B utilities (4) serve between 2,000 -10,000 service connections, Class C utilities serve between 500 – 2,000 service connections and Class D Water Companies serve less than 500 service connections.  Nearly 6 million people (one out of every six) in California are served by investor-owned water companies that are regulated by the CPUC.  Mr. Hawks explained that there are significant differences between the energy industry and the water industry in annual revenues. Mr. Hawks reported on the data sharing program concluded in May 2011 with Decision 11-05-020 which adopted extensive guidelines for sharing low income customer information.  The (program) eligibility requirements adopted for energy IOUs apply to IOWCs. The IOWCs prepared and filed data-sharing plans with the Commission; they established memorandum accounts to track costs; engaged in negotiations with energy IOUs and executed MOUs/non-disclosure agreements; coordinated IT interface; undertook trial information exchanges in the first half of 2012 and commenced formal data exchanges in September 2012.
Chairman Hernandez asked if there was 100% participation could the utilities pay for the (low income) program.
Board Member Stephenson explained that it depends on the utility and the service areas, and that there are no set budgets, some of the utilities have a surcharge in place to collect on an on-going basis the amount of low income discounts and others have memorandum accounts that they track in a separate account which they then request recovery from the Commission.
Mr. Hawks provided a breakdown of the Class A water utilities and their existing CARW/LIRA (California Alternate Rates for Water/Low Income Rate Assistance) programs and a summary of the different types of discounts as well as the surcharges the non-qualifying customers receive.  Mr. Hawks stated that most of the municipal water agencies don’t have these types of low income programs.
Commissioner Sandoval informed the Board that many districts have a revenue adjustment mechanism (RAM), and explained that at the end of a certain period of time, a determination is made on whether or not (enough) revenue has been collected. If they are under collecting, a revenue adjustment mechanism is then imposed on customers.  Commissioner Sandoval questioned whether the 30:70 ratio (service charge: quantity charge) is the appropriate split. Commissioner Sandoval commented there have been suggestions to perform an assessment that will determine the right balance and the appropriate impact on low income customers since they are not exempt from the RAM.
Commissioner Sandoval questioned whether the Commission should consider, with the assistance of this body, an OIR to look at rate design and conservation issues in water, and the impacts on water rates and conservation, including low income rates.

Commissioner Simon added that President Peevey has been an advocate for a postage style rate for the water industry and that an OIR might be necessary to implement meaningful changes.  

Commissioner Sandoval informed the Board that workshops (on current water issues) are tentatively scheduled for December and invited Board members to attend.  Also, as part of this process, Commissioner Sandoval will consult with the assigned ALJ on this matter and (will) possibly provide an update on this proceeding.
Mr. Hawkes added that the 30:70 split depends on how much water each individual customer uses; if a customer doesn’t conserve, then they would pay more than what they were paying under the previous rate regime, and in this case it is conceivable that the utility could collect more than its authorized rate. If the utility collects more money than it was authorized, then instead of a surcharge there would be a credit on the customer’s bill.  He added that they (water utilities) have to do a lot of math and study whether this ratio on the rate side should change.  He also mentioned that all of the water utilities are signatories to the memorandum of understanding with the California Urban Water Conservation Council and one of its best managing practices is the 30-70 split between quantity rates and service charge in terms of deriving total revenues.  
Board Member Stephenson also mentioned that there are a lot of variables to this and how this affects the low income customers, a lot of low income customers reside in multi-residential complexes and that the water utilities don’t serve the individual customers in multi-residential complexes, because they are not individually metered. 
Board Member Toledo inquired about water availability and mentioned that a lot of the headwaters in Northern California are starting to dry-up and this (fact) doesn’t seem to be addressed in this discussion. She also noted that the State is not aware that these headwaters are going dry because they are in remote rural areas. She also asked if there was any component about projected water availability and what kinds of measures are being utilized to address this issue.
Mr. Hawks explained that each water utility has water management and supply plans. The larger water utilities -source a significant amount of their supplies from their own water wells so they don’t have to rely on the state water project.  For example, approximately half of Southern California’s water comes from their wells and the other half comes from the state water project.  Similarly, in Northern California about 50% of San Jose’s water relies on their wells.

Board Member Gross asked if a rate structure is developed, which might lower the rates would this impact multi-family low income apartment buildings? If so, is there a way or is there a structure that needs to be developed to examine the differences between a 20 unit low-income affordable apartment complexes vs. a 20 unit luxury apartment complexes?
Board Member Stephenson responded that it would require in-depth knowledge of each individual multi–unit dwellings, which would be rather difficult.  
Board Member Gross commented that it might be an area for further exploration and added that there are lists that easily identify multi-family buildings.

Commissioner Simon asked if there are any studies that indicate how master metered buildings compare to individually metered units from a conservation stand point. 
Mr. Hawks stated that there are a lot of studies (about multifamily master metered buildings) but he is unaware of (what) the disparity is.
Board Member Stephenson explained that the goal of the water company is to align energy and water IOU CARE/LIRA programs, to increase water utility LIRA/CARW penetration rates and their long-term goal is to achieve energy IOU penetration levels.
Chairman Hernandez asked if the revenue base goes strictly to reducing cost, are there budgets for education, outreach or advertising.
Board Member Stephenson indicated that there are costs associated with advertising, but currently the best increase in penetration has been the data sharing.  All of their utilities send information/flyers on the (low income) program on an annual basis and it is noted on their websites and other places as well, but there are no other budgets for advertisements.  Board Member Stephenson continued with his presentation providing numbers on the increase in participation before and after data sharing, the surcharge increases and the current penetration increases.  Board Member Stephenson explained that each company’s residential customer count was applied to its respective household eligibility percentage, as derived in the CPUC Div. of Water & Audits report, “Assessment of Water Utility Low-Income Assistance Programs” (a report published in October 2007 by Sean Wilson), to derive an estimate of LIRA-eligible customers. The 2009 and 2012 LIRA customer totals were divided by the estimate of LIRA-eligible customers to calculate the penetration percentages that were presented.  

Board Member Stephenson listed the proceedings affecting the LIRA program noting that there is a low income assistance program in the California American Water GRC that has not been determined at this time.  California Water Service in their September decision, decided to increase a temporary surcharge (36 months) to amortize the memorandum account. The increase in surcharge from $0.01 per Ccf to approximately $0.06 per Ccf, established a balancing account for implementation costs and maintains a memorandum account for administrative costs.  Presently, there is an open rate consolidation and Order Instituting Rulemaking regarding looking at the various rates structures and to explore combined rates or other items between the various districts.  Most of the water utilities have individual rates for the individual costs of the individual districts.
Board Member Stephenson listed the lessons learned but emphasized that the information-sharing program has been successful, that  it has done what was intended, to increase penetration rates, increase participation in water IOU LIRA programs.  He also mentioned that the water companies are required to participate in the diversity programs as with all of the other companies, that the water companies have significantly increased their diversity in the last few years, there a number of them that are above the 21% standard and that they are working with diverse vendors as some of their main sources of securing and procuring both materials and services that are out there. 

The full presentation of the California Water Association can be viewed and downloaded at: 
http://www.liob.org/docs/Item%205.%20IOWC%20Presentation_LIOB%20Meeting_Final_29Oct2012.ppt 

The Board thanked Executive Director Jack Hawkes and Board Member Dave Stephenson for their excellent and thorough presentation.
Chairman Hernandez mentioned that the purpose of this presentation was to give the Board an overview of what the water utilities are doing and for the Board to provide feedback. The water utilities are doing an incredible job in increasing their participation and penetration rates but there seems to be opportunities in the area of advertising and outreach.
Board Member Rodrigues commented that it is important for the board to consider the impact of the programs and how they are being implemented.  He reminded the Board that although the Board cannot give an opinion on individual GRCs for each entity, it can provide comments in Rulemaking proceedings.  He asked for Board Member Stephenson to accept Commissioner Sandoval’s invitation to develop proposals to address water industry (issues) so that the Board can review and make recommendations to the Commission.  Board member Rodrigues suggested that the water industry mirror the tactics used by the energy utilities in working with CBO’s or Faith Based Organizations that are already in the field working with the low income consumer, which is a cost effective way to deal with (advertisement) and a good way to increase the outreach and trust factor.  It also assists in spreading the word about these great programs.

Board Member Gross raised the issue of an LA Times article that focused on neighbors in the South East of Los Angeles who lived just a few blocks apart but fell under the services territory of two different water districts. These customers were experiencing a huge disparity in rates.  

Mr. Hawks explained that virtually 100% of the revenues for the PUC regulated water utilities come from the customers’ bills, that rate designs are different even amongst the same company with different districts and this accounts for a lot of the difference.
Board Member Toledo asked if (other) conservation (measures), specifically the issues of trees is being addressed.

Mr. Hawks responded that the issue is addressed in the 2007-2008 compliance model landscapes ordinance. 
Board Member Watts asked if the water discounts on multi-family master metered are guarantee to be passed on to the low income customers in their rent.
Board Member Gross added that in most cases, unless you have rent control jurisdictions, there is no guarantee that the benefits are passed on unless they are identify as affordable housing, such as HUD  other types of subsidy housing. 
Mr. Hawks commented that this issue is on top of their list, and that they are acutely aware of this issue.
Commissioner Sandoval introduced Ms. Ditas Katague her Chief of Staff, and announced that the U.S. Census Bureau has named Ms. Katague to the National Advisory Committee on Racial, Ethnic and Other Populations as a member of the committee.

Commissioner Simon suggested a future presentation from Ms. Katague about this committee.

The Board congratulated Ms. Katague on her appointment.  

Item 6. LIOB Subcommittees Reports and Updates – Facilitated by Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair (30 minutes) Action/Update/Standing Item


a) Marketing & Outreach (Board Members Toledo, Rodrigues, Gross and Watts)

Board member Toledo reported that the Marketing & Outreach subcommittee met on October 18, 2012.  The M & O subcommittee deferred the issue of selecting a chair until today’s meeting.   One of the goals discussed was for the IOU’s to provide an annual report on outreach, data sharing, and successes and challenges and making sure that ethnic owned, ethnic media and rural remote outreach issues are addressed.  The sub-committee also discussed the penetration rates for the ESA program and how this subcommittee can assist in increasing ESA penetration rates.  The primary objective of the M & O subcommittee is to oversee the marketing techniques of the IOU’s and monitor participation goals.  
b) Collaboration & Leveraging Activities (Board Members Wimbley, Watts & Hobson)
Vice-Chair Wimbley reported that this subcommittee was formed with the focus on looking at ways to strengthen the level of collaboration and coordination between the Department of Energy Weatherization Assistance programs funds that are administered by CSD and the low income energy programs that are offered by the IOU’s and regulated by the CPUC.  Jason Wimbley, a member of the subcommittee, met on October 16, 2012 along with CSD, IOU’s and the CPUC Energy Division staff to discuss (low income program) strategies, objectives and how to strengthen the collaboration between the two programs.  Various pilot proposals were discussed including, data sharing and coordination between CSD programs and the IOUs programs to avoid duplication of efforts. Another pilot discussed effectively targeting certain segments of the low income population so that both programs (CSD and IOU) provide better services and exert a greater impact on low income customers.  Also discussed were common measures and common efforts such as the solar water heating.  The IOU’s are currently administering the CA solar initiative program and CSD is launching a similar effort on solar thermal water heating. The group realizes that solar measures could be an opportunity where resources could be combined resulting in providing free solar water heating systems to qualified customers.  The last idea discussed was regarding bulk purchasing; realizing that both CSD and IOU programs offer common measures there may be benefits to looking at a more coordinated way of purchasing material goods that could provide benefits to both CSD’s program as well as the IOU’s programs and significantly reducing the cost of certain measures.  The next step for this process is for the IOU’s to do a closer evaluation of these proposed pilots.  A check-in meeting is scheduled for October 31, 2012; at which time a follow up meeting will be setup to have a more intense discussion about the pilots that will lead to the adoption of final pilot projects.
c) Evaluation, Measurement & ESAP Implementation (Board Members Lopez, Stephenson & Gross)

Board Member Lopez reported that the Evaluation, Measurement & ESAP Implementation sub-committee met on October 15, 2012 and had a back-to-back meeting with the Water Sub-committee.  It was requested by sub-committee members that their meeting locations alternate to accommodate the different geographic locations of the members.  The objective of this subcommittee is to look at the issues of low income programs evaluation and measurement.  Board Members emphasized that this subcommittee is driven by the timeframes that are set in the Decision.  The meeting was well attended by the IOU’s, public interest groups as well as DRA.  Mary O’Drain of PG&E provided a lot of information to the subcommittee on all of the studies that have to be done (during Phase 2 of the ESAP-CARE proceeding) as well the working groups that were adopted in the August 2012 decision.    Any constituent interested in following the proceeding can contact the CPUC’s docket office to be part of the service list or they can visit the Energy Division’s, low-income section of the CPUC’s website to acquired information on upcoming workshops and related information.  The sub-committee will continue to follow the various study activity.  The last issues the subcommittee discussed was collaboration with water issues which is underway.
d) Workforce Education and Training (Board Members Rodrigues & Hobson)

Board Member Hernandez will continue to participate in this sub-committee. 

Board Member Rodrigues reported that he along with Board Member Hobson met via teleconference and agreed that he would serve as the lead for this subcommittee.  The subcommittee noted that there is an overlap of interested in activity between the energy savings assistance program and the energy efficiency docket and that the energy efficiency docket itself is addressing workforce education and training funded at a specific level. LIOB members felt that there is a need to inform this board about the activities that are going-on on in the other docket, and second to receive and promote comments on the coordination between the activities in these two dockets. 
e) Legislation Updates  (Board Members Scancarelli & Hernandez)

Board Member Hernandez commented that the purpose of this subcommittee is to review proposals in Sacramento and although the Board cannot take a position on Legislative Bills, it can provide recommendations to the Commission as the Board serves as an advisory body. The purpose of this sub-committee is to review pending Legislation, particularly those that relate to low income issues, energy, gas & water and bring it to the Board and decide whether or not there are policy recommendations that this Board should make to the Commission.
f) Climate Change (Board Members Rodrigues & Toledo)

Board Member Toledo reported that she and Board Member Rodrigues met via teleconference on October 24, 2012.  The Climate Change sub-committee decided to meet quarterly and provide the Board with updates (about their activities). The goal for this subcommittee was to review EPA literature and come up with recommendations (about how low-income customers could mitigate the negative effects of climate change).  One of the biggest components is readiness, preparedness and adaptability.  
The four documents that were distributed to the Board were, Social Vulnerability to Climate Change in California, Climate Change Population Vulnerability Screen Tool, prepared by the California Environmental Health Tracking Program, Social Vulnerability and Climate Change developed by the United States Department of Agriculture and finally Risk of sea level rise to disadvantaged communities in the United States.  Board Member Rodrigues commented that there is  no specific docket (at the CPUC) in which climate change issues for disadvantage communities is an exclusive issue and one of the things this subcommittee will need to discuss is the appropriateness of how to bring this forward to the Commission.  The Board thanked Board Members Toledo and Rodrigues for the packets provided.  These documents can be found on the LIOB’s website at http://www.liob.org/resultsqv.cfm?doctypes=10 
Motion by Board Member Rodrigues to formally send a letter to the US Environmental Protective Agency letting them know that this Board as a body unanimously thanks them for the census data they provided to the Low Income Oversight Board, motion moved by Board Member Watts and seconded by Board Member Stephenson (Motion passed unanimously)
Commissioner Sandoval informed the Board that the Governor has a Climate Action Team, and that the group is developing an updated document on associated activities in California.  Commissioner Sandoval would like to get feedback from this Climate Action Team that will enhance LIOB’s ongoing agenda.

Item 7. Discussion and Adoption of the New Structure of the Subcommittees – Facilitated by Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair and Jason and Wimbley, LIOB Vice-Chair Action Item (30 minutes)


Chairman Hernandez commented that each subcommittee should try to be as efficient as possible.  The Board’s mission is to advise the Commission on different issues, and ensuring that there is representation of low income customers at the California Public Utilities Commission. The Current Collaboration & Leveraging subcommittee will serve as working group in which Vice-chair Wimbley will provide updates as necessary. 
Board Member Gross suggested that rather than having a Legislative subcommittee, 1-2 Board members can track pending Legislation and potential impacts to low income rate payers and inform the Board aware of these issues.

Ms. Fortune informed the Board that the Commission has an Office of Governmental Affairs that tracks Legislation before it is voted on; typically the Energy Division will do an analysis, but that at the Commission level the Commissioners decide whether they want to take a position on a particular initiative.  Ms. Fortune informed the Board that there is no public or comment process for this and that the Commission is not intimately involved in the crafting of Legislation.  
CPUC Staff Counsel, Mr. Fred Harris informed the Board via teleconference that the Board can express their position or make recommendation to the Assigned Commissioner who can then convey those recommendations to the full Commission.

Commissioner Simon asked if the Board’s recommendations regarding Legislation that come before the Commission can be reflected in OGA’s presentation to the Commission on various Bills.

Mr. Harris suggested that any recommendations from the Board could be integrated in Energy Division’s analysis report but to keep in mind most of these issues are time sensitive.
Ms. Fortune added that for certain Bills especially regarding major issues the response turnaround could be hours, so if the Board is interested in a particular Bill, she recommends that they follow it very closely.  Energy Division staff can work with the Board on this issue. 
Chairman Hernandez mentioned that the Legislative Bills are introduced around March and requested to have a presentation on the Bills that will be introduced so that the Board can make general comments or recommendations to the assigned Commissioner.
The Board discussed and agreed to maintain the following subcommittees and keep them as standing items on the agenda.  
· Marketing and Outreach with Members, Toledo, Rodrigues, Gross & Watts
· ESAP Implementation with Members, Wimbley, Watts & Hobson
· Workforce Education and Training with Members, Rodrigues, Hobson & Hernandez
· Water Subcommittee with Members, Stephenson, Lopez & Hobson
· Emerging Issues/Climate Change with Members, Toledo & Rodrigues
Chairman Hernandez and Vice-chair Wimbley will provide recommendations in terms of specific directions to each subcommittee and will consult with staff about minimizing duplication and maximizing the opportunity to weigh in on low income issues.
Motion by Chairman Hernandez to adopt the five subcommittees as discussed, motion moved by  Board Member Toledo and seconded by Board Member Gross (Motion passed unanimously)
Item 8. Presentation by Ruiz Strategies – Michelle Ruiz (20 minutes) Informational Item


Michelle Ruiz of Ruiz Strategies provided the LIOB with a presentation on the digital and technology trends and implications for low income and minority customers.  In her presentation Ms. Ruiz noted that minorities and low-income mobile phone users are more likely to rely solely on cell phones for Internet access compared to non-minorities which has a great impact on utility customers for the Low Income programs such as Energy Savings Assistance Program, California Alternate Rates for Energy and Lifeline. Almost 70% of households with (incomes) less than $50k access the Internet most via smartphones. Board Member Gross commented there are still people who even with their smart electronics, they are still reluctant to use it for certain things.  Under the tenants’ rights organization, they had a landlord that wanted all the rents pay on line, some customers did not feel comfortable doing it that way, others did not have the devices or had the knowledge to use the technology.  As a result of this, State Legislation orders that there has to be alternatives.  While we want to push people on this direction, we still want to keep the door open for other alternatives.

Ms. Ruiz’ full presentation can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/Item%208.%20Ruiz%20Stategies%20Presentation.ppt 
The Board thanked Ms. Ruiz for a great presentation.
Item 9. Lifeline Telephone Program Update – Benjamin Schein, CPUC- Consumer Programs (20 minutes) Informational/Standing Item


a) Prior LIOB meeting follow up items (5 minutes)
Mr. Schein provided an overview of the Lifeline program.

On July 12, 2012, the Commission passed Resolution T-17366, which directed Communications Division to implement a new application process within 90 days.  They began the process with Xerox, the 3rd party administrator, to create a process where customer could apply directly.  There were different ways of doing this, one of them was a website interface, where a person would  not have to wait for an application in the mail, but rather enter their information directly, the carrier would then concurrently provide information to Xerox and these two feeds would match up for verification purposes. Mr. Schein noted that effective June 1, 2012; every person that applies for Lifeline (service) has to provide supporting documentation such as income verification or a letter from a participating program such as HUD, or Section 8 Housing. Mr. Schein also mentioned that customers do not receive their discounts until they are approved, so it is imperative that a quick turnaround process is implemented to get these customers on the Lifeline rates.  The pilot implementation is scheduled for November 5, 2012.  Testing is still being conducted to make sure that the data interaction is working.  
Board Member Toledo asked if there are numbers available regarding how many people are starting to be registered in the Enhanced Lifeline program for Tribal lands and added that in the remote rural areas, some of the income levels are severely low and that a $5.00 additional discount makes a big difference for customers in this category.  She also mentioned that some companies are still not aware of the Enhanced Lifeline Program for Tribal lands.  
i. LIOB’s role concerning Lifeline

Fred Harris, Staff Counsel for the CPUC informed the Board that under the current statute, the LIOB does not have a defined role in Lifeline.  The relevant code specifically addresses water, gas and energy as responsibilities of the LIOB.
Commissioner Simon asked if the role of the LIOB could be expanded by way of Resolution.
Mr. Harris responded that this would not be appropriate, given the statutory limitations of the LIOB and the fact that the Commission already has the Universal Lifeline Telephone Service Trust Administrative Committee (ULTSAC) in place.
Mr. Schein informed the Board that the ULTSAC is composed of nine members, consisting of large LEC (local exchange carrier); small LEC, CLEC (competitive local exchange carrier), DRA and the remaining are Community Based Organizations and consumer advocates.  Mr. Schein noted that Member Lopez is a current ULTSAC member and that Board Member Toledo is a former member of this committee and that there are vacancies in the ULTSAC.

Board Member Toledo commented that the updates that Mr. Schein provided have been extremely informative and that he has served as the coordinator between the two Boards informing them as well as informing the LIOB of each other’s efforts.
Mr. Schein commented that he is will continue to provide updates and welcomes suggestions or requests from the LIOB regarding Lifeline issues.
The Board thanked Mr. Schein for his report as well as Fred Harris for his input.
Mr. Schein’s report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/Item%209.%20Lifeline%20Telephone%20Program%20Update.ppt 
Item 10. Utilities’ Reports— Utility representative (30 minutes) Standing /Action/Discussion Item



a) Report - Contractor Solicitation & Competitive Bidding  Process
Mr. John Fasana representing SCE provided a presentation on the current contractor solicitation and competitive bidding process.  Mr. Fasana referenced AB 1393 that was enacted in 1999 which defines the stipulations that the utilities use for this process.  Moreover, the reference in D.00-07-020, conclusion of law 14 stated that “based on the information available at this time, it is reasonable to continue to afford the utilities the flexibility to choose how they will outsource LIEE programs functions, i.e., via competitive bidding, contract renegotiations or a combination of both, subject to the policy guidance in this decision.  This issue should be revisited during the PY 2002 program planning cycle”.  Mr. Fasana stated that to this point, the direction that was provided in this Decision still holds true today.
Ms. Frances Thompson, representing PG&E, provided an overview of PG&E’s ESA program contractor selection process.  She highlighted that PG&E bids out their program every time there is an application, which is about every 2-3 years.  Ms. Thompson reported that PG&E selected its ESA program administrators through a two-step RFP process (which last took place) in 2011.  Before a final bidder selection was made, a selected group of bidders were invited to discuss their proposals in greater detail.  Ms. Thompson explained that PG&E is different from the other utilities; they bid out for a prime contractor and for the last several years RHA has been the successful bidder.  RHA routinely bids out the work for the subcontractors and when work in any area exceeds the contractor’s resources. Additional subcontractors are selected through bids and direct awards as needed.  PG&E also has direct contract with appliance contractors for the repair and replacement components of the ESA program.
Ms. Thompson explained that in the event that a vendor is unsuccessful in their solicitation, PG&E will meet with them to discuss, in a general way, any areas of improvement for future proposals based on their responses.  

Ms. Thompson elaborated on the types of training PG&E provides for their Energy Specialists, as well as their weatherization training which includes all policy and procedures as directed in the Installation Standards Manual. (The training is relevant for contractor’s employees that perform the natural gas appliance safety testing (NGAT), a 2 part testing that consists of a written and hands-on tests which (all participants) must pass.  These training classes are conducted at the training center in Stockton.   PG&E pays for the training; meals and salary are the responsibility of the business.  Ms. Thompson added that PG&E has a training center in San Ramon that conducts gas services trainings and other types of training and a pole climbing center in Livermore.

Board Member Gross commented that the CPUC recently found that multi-family housing is being underserved by the ESA program and that new approaches need to be developed to better serve the multi-family housing.  Advocates for low income community have expressed concern that using the same contractors is unlikely to improve the outcomes.  What plans do the IOU’s have to improve the outreach and expertise to overcome the gaps in serving low income multi-family housing? 
Ms. Thompson responded that they are always looking for ways to improve their training; they (the utilities) are in the process of conducting a multi-family pilot and are waiting for the results to see how they (the utilities) can better serve this market. She further clarified that PG&E does service multi-family customers on a daily basis. (Regarding PG&E contractor bidding activity) a bid was conducted in 2011 for the 2012-2014 application period and RHA has been a successful bidder since 2002.  
Ms. Fortune clarified that the issue of multi-family raised by Board Member Gross came up as a topic in workshops in September 2011. The recent decision ordered a multi-family consultant study to provide further guidance regarding this issue.  This study is currently underway and is expected to conclude in June. 
Commissioner Simon added that this (low-income multi-family) is important and that he has been in dialogue with Assemblywoman Skinner and CSD on this issue.  Ms. Thompson stated that the training that they offered exceeds the expectation for both single family homes and multi-family.  Measures offered depend on the climate zone and the type of housing.  The only measures that multi-family units are not eligible for are furnaces and water heaters; (since) these are only offered to homeowners.  
Commissioner Simon commended Jeanne Clinton, the Governor’s Advisor on Energy Efficiency, as well as the other multitude of agencies that weighed in on the multi-family issue and also Commissioner Ferron along with his office and Ms. Fortune of Energy Division.  He emphasized that from the Legislature to the Governor’s office to the Commission, there is heightened awareness and concern about the deployment of energy efficiency measures in multi-family dwellings.  He added that he looks forward to the outcome and guidance of the multi-family study.   
Board Member Watts commented that it is important to keep in mind that the process for multi-family, takes longer than a single family residence, starting with the outreach and enrollment portion of it.  In order to serve a multi-family unit, it is required to get the landlord’s permission before they can perform any type of services. 
Ms. Thompson reported that 43% of contractor’s that are hired (in PG&E’s programs) are ethnic minority and added that in order to serve the different communities PG&E hires (contractors) from the communities to get (an introduction) into those communities (by using contractors) who understand the language and the culture.
The presentation continued with Mr. Jack Parkhill on behalf of SCE who reported that SCE takes advantage of both the competitive process as well as the negotiated process.  He explained that the competitive bid process is used for appliances.  Contract negotiations are done on an annual basis; SCE evaluates the program, the level of service and identifies potential gaps.  Interested contractors visit SCE’s website and sign up online.  In areas where potential gaps exist, SCE utilizes its vendor interest list to identify potential organizations to fill the void.  SCE selects vendors that demonstrate skilled performance in effectively delivering services to low-income communities.  SCE currently has 29 service providers and 6 suppliers.  On the multi-family side Mr. Parkhill explained that SCE handles it differently.  SCE forecasts the amount of work that they do by climate zone and by housing type. In the workshop that was conducted 32% was the figure that was set, SCE had projected 27%.  
Vice-Chair Wimbley questioned whether SCE, because it chooses not to utilize the competitive bid process, is able to ensure that the contract negotiations (approach) are getting at the best value (for contractor services) and whether SCE is achieving the same result as with an RFP.
Mr. Parkhill responded that SCE benchmarks the cost (for contractor services) with the other utilities and they (SCE) look at the pricing as it relates to their program cost and he thinks that they have done a good job. 

Mark Aguirre provided a brief overview SoCal Gas’ (SCGs’) contractor profile.  SoCal Gas currently has 44 contractors that provide services in their ESA Program.  Mr. Aguirre reported that last year SoCalGas treated a historic high of 161,020 homes; the (SCG) contractor network is very diverse and it is comprised of CBOs, LIHEAP agencies, joint IOU contractors, certified DBEs, which provide a wide range of services from all areas of SCG’s geographically diverse service territory.  Mr. Aguirre reported that SoCalGas assesses program needs for the coming year and determines if additional contractors are required.  For example, six new contractors were added in 2010 as part of an RFQ/RFP process to assist in meeting the increasing goals in the 2009-2011 program cycle.  SoCalGas has determined that it can meet the 138,000 home goals for the 2012-2014 cycle with its current contractor network; therefore, they are not soliciting additional contracts for their program. 
SoCalGas does not have a formal appeals process for bidders that are not selected.  However, unsuccessful bidders can request feedback on areas which may assist in strengthening their proposal in future solicitations.
Ms. Sandra Williams representing SDG&E reported that their contracting processes are similar to SCE; they have a combination of competitive bid and negotiated contracts.  Currently SDG&E has 14 contractors in place that provide outreach and assessment, HVAC, weatherization and appliance installations.   In 2011, SDG&E treated 22,575 homes and over the past five years they have exceeded their goals. SDG&E’s contractors include certified DBE, LIHEAP agencies, and joint IOU contractors.  SDG&E continually assesses program needs to determine if additional contractors are needed.  In 2011, SDG&E added an HVAC contractor to support its northern region, in an effort to minimize its carbon footprint and improve service in that area.   SDG&E does not have a formal appeals process for bidders that are not selected.  However, unsuccessful bidders can request feedback on areas which may assist in strengthening their proposal in future solicitations.  For the multifamily segment, SDG&E has traditionally treated close to 50%.  
Following this presentation, the Board gave Ms. Janette Leonidou from the law firm of Leonidou & Rosin representing the Silicon Valley Foundation, the opportunity to readdress the Board regarding SVF’s concern about the inability to obtain work from SoCal Gas.  Ms. Leanidou restated the points she made earlier and stated that SoCalGas needs to give opportunity to other contractors specially a great contractor such as SVF and especially when SoCalGas is going to miss its goals substantially.  In her statement,  Ms. Leonidou  claimed that they have conducted their own investigation and they have confirmed that SoCalGas is behind and will most  likely be short 40,000 jobs by 2011, this is 40,000 short out of 136,000 jobs, a failure of over 30%. Vice-Chair Wimbley commented that this issue has been brought up to the Board before; however, it is unclear on how this issue relates to the Board’s responsibilities or if it is the appropriate venue to address it.  Vice-Chair Wimbley noted that the presentations provided by the IOU’s have been very informative and provided insight on how they manage the selection process which seems very consistent with the CPUC’s Decision.
Board Member Gross commented that this might be an issue that can be taken up by a sub-committee.
Mr. Fasana commented that the IOU’s are following the policy set by the Commission and the Legislation.  He added that throughout the State, there are contractors who would like opportunities to work with the program and the IOU’s would like to work with these contractors in the future in the various locals.  Mr. Fasana reminded the Board that the IOU’s have direction to protect the network of CBO’s that are in place.

The Commission has left the latitude to the utilities and when it comes to managing cost, meeting the intent of the Legislation, providing a range of services, using competitive procurement in areas such as appliances, looking at the network of CBO’s in other areas, and in each of the these, the IOU’s believe that they are complying with the Commission’s direction.
Ms. Fortune stated that the specific complaint from Silicon Valley Foundation regarding the current process for soliciting contractors for a particular IOU is not a complaint that this Board should be adjudicating. Ms. Fortune stated that the Commission has a consumer affairs branch that deals with complaints and investigations, and that Silicon Valley Foundation has not been in contact with anyone from Energy Division to discuss this concern.  Details about the complaint would need to be to further explore in order to reach a resolution.  Ms. Fortune urged Silicon Valley Foundation to reach out to the Energy Division and the other processes within the Commission to resolve this complaint.
Commissioner Simon recommended contacting his office to assist with this issue.  Commissioner Simon also commented that it appears to be a lack of equitably and that although he does not exclude the current negotiating bidding process, he does think that the contractors, who do not win a bid, should have a better understanding of how to gain advantage in the next bid.  He added that the funds that are being deployed are ratepayer dollars and it should be done in the most fair and transparent process as possible.  
The Board thanked the IOU’s for their presentations.
The IOU’s Contractor Solicitation & Competitive Bidding report can be viewed and downloaded at: http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF3A7.ppt 

b) Report - Evaluation Measurement & Verification – Planned Evaluation/ Studies During 2012-2014 Program Cycle
Ms. O’Drain provided a brief report on the four Energy Savings Assistance (ESA) Program Studies that the Decision (D.)12-08-044 directed the IOUs to conduct.  All of the RFP’s have been issued.  These studies are:  the Multifamily Segment Study with a $400,000 budget, final report due June 14, 2013, the Energy Education Evaluation Study with a $300,000 budget final report due August 31, 2013, the Needs Assessment with a $700,000 due August 31, 2013, and the ESA Impact Evaluation Study with a $600,000 budget report due August 31, 2013.  Ms. O’Drain elaborated on the Needs Assessment that started in 2001 which was a multi-phase study; the final report came out in 2007.  The 2001 study was a need assessment for California low-income customers and investigated what the energy needs were and how to best address these customers.   Ms. O’ Drain noted that the recent needs assessment would be an update of the needs assessment that concluded in 2007. All of the studies (mentioned above) will influence the next program cycle (2015-2017), and this is the reason that the final report dates are set for August 2013. Soon after August 2013, the utilities will need to start assessing and developing their next program cycle applications.  These studies will help them to look at the (low income program) impacts such as energy savings.   The IOU’s will need to start looking at the (savings and other program) impacts and assess both the measures and the type of program (design) the IOU’s will be offering in 2015.  The multi-family segment study is going to be looking at energy needs as well as the demographics of this population, specifically, who the customers are and what kind of buildings they are living in. The study will also be profiling the (low-income multi-family building) owner as well since we all believe that targeting building owners is probably a good way to go after multi-family segment.  Since the tenants do not own the property, many times the owner needs to get involved. Another approach they (the utilities) will be looking at is going after (assessing) whole buildings (instead of the units within the buildings).  There is also a financing component as well and they will be looking at financing options and packages that offer different ways to finance these programs.

The Evaluation Measurement & Verification presentation can view and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF3AC.ppt 
c) Workforce Education & Training (WE&T) – Overview of 2012-2014 WE&T tracking reports as ordered in D.12-08-044
Mr. Fasana provided an overview of the Workforce Education & Training tracking report ordered in D.12-08-044.  He mentioned that there was a lot of discussion in the decision about the training levels of the workforce; as well as discussion based on the input from this board and Commissioner Sandoval in terms of lead safety.  As part of this decision an Energy Savings Assistance Program (ESAP) workforce working group was also formed.  The IOU’s were directed to collect data in several areas.  The IOUs are developing templates to collect the required data for 2012.  The IOUs will, by February 1, 2013, submit reports showing each utility’ preliminary findings and a summary of WE&T data collected in the seven WE&T areas for the ESA Program in 2012.  By April 15, 2013, the ESA Program WE&T Working Group shall evaluate the data gathered and submitted by the IOUs and develop and submit to the assigned Administrative Law Judge (ALJ) their Progress Reports of findings and recommendation(s), if any and by July 15, 2013, the ESA Program WE&T Working Group shall submit its final report and recommendations to the ALJ.

Re: the Energy Efficiency Proceeding, Mr. Fasana informed the Board that data collection extends to the energy efficiency programs as well. The PD on the Energy Efficiency side also asks for a subsector budgets as well, and there are numerous subsectors such as HVAC and lightning.   In this (EE) proceeding there is a recommendation to budget $500,000 for a statewide (consultant) to see if a comprehensive approach (for WE&T) can be brought forward.                                                                                                                                                                           
The full Workforce Education & Training presentation can be viewed and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF3B1.ppt 

d) Prior LIOB meeting follow up items

i. Energy Upgrade California/MFEER contractor procurement process & coordination with CSD
Ms. O’Drain provided a very high level overview of the Energy Upgrade CA/ Multifamily Energy Efficiency Rebate Program (MFEER), contractor procurement process and coordination with CSD.   The MFEER program provides cash rebates for installation of qualified products in dwelling units and common areas of apartment complexes, condominiums and mobile home parks.  Ms. O’Drain noted neither program (EUC or MFEER) is explicitly targeted for low income customers nor is it focused at multi-family.
The MFEER program does not have agreements with specific contractors to perform work in the program.   The owners of the buildings may leverage independent contractors; participating contractors can work with the utility to ensure that they are aware of any changes or updates to the program and/or product offerings.
For the Energy Upgrade California (EUC) program, all participating contractors must meet the minimum credential requirements and certifications in order to participate in the program and this requirement is enforced by all IOU’s.  Depending of the measures offered, the participating contractors must either possess the basic upgrade package credential and for certain measures, the basic and advanced credentials are required.

Neither the EUC nor the MFEER program directly coordinates with CSD primarily because the EUC program does not target low income residents.  Participating contractors are advised to refer income eligible residents to the Energy Savings Assistance Program.  
The Full presentation can be view and downloaded at:
http://www.liob.org/docs/ACF3B6.ppt 
Ms. Jacqueline Flin, the Executive Director of A. Phillip Randolph Institute San Francisco, spoke before the Board to introduce a new proposal that her organization is developing, called the Green Impact Alliance, this is a new strategy that has been assembled to possibly complement some of the training and education programs that are already in place by the CityBuild program. CityBuild is an employment program under the Workforce Development Division of the Office of Economic and Workforce Development that provides workforce training and job placement services to San Francisco residents in pursuing a career in the construction industry.  This is a great opportunity to engage young folks who are interested in entering this trade, and are residents of San Francisco as well as the entire bay area. Ms. Flin mentioned that they have been in conversations with RHA to discuss possible improvements as well as ways to lowering some of the (training) cost by using other methods of training.  There is a gateway through (working as) laborers into many of the construction trades, including electrical engineer. This program can be expanded to include low income families.  Her organization has been in contact with the Commission under Commissioner Simon’s office as well as PG&E to discuss this new strategy.
Commissioner Simon commented that his office had an opportunity to meet with this group, a very impressive collection of labor, energy policy advocates and community based organizations.   He believes what they offer is not only an opportunity to increase the workforce in the ESAP & energy efficiency space but increase it through a union process that he believes provides certain advantages to securing fulltime, long-term employment in the energy field.  Commissioner Simon also recommended that any ideas the sub-committee may offer to assist this process are encouraged.  
Item 11.  Highlights of upcoming activities for low-income energy programs – Energy Division Staff (10 minutes) Standing Item
Syreeta Gibbs of Energy Division provided a brief presentation on the upcoming activities for low-income programs.  The presentation can be view and downloaded at:

http://www.liob.org/docs/Item%2011.%20Highlights%20of%20Upcoming%20Activities.ppt 
a) We CARE Week Update
Ms. Fortune informed the Board that she reached out to Terrie Prosper the Commission’s Public Advisor to discuss a coordinated event between the IOU’s and the Commission similar to the We CARE Week that was conducted in 2009.  Ms. Fortune will continue to pursue discussions about this issue and will keep the Board informed on any new developments.
Items 12.  Date & agenda for next meeting – (5 minutes ) Standing Item
Staff will poll the Board for availability for Tuesday, January 15, 2013; the meeting will be in the Los Angeles/Burbank area.
Items for next meeting to include:
Lifeline Update

Sub-committee Updates

IOU’s Studies Reports
Commissioner Simon took this opportunity to thank the Energy Division staff; specifically Hazlyn Fortune, Ava Tran, Syreeta Gibbs, Tory Francisco, Zaida Amaya as well as Fred Harris for all of their hard work.
Vice-Chair Wimbley on behalf of the Board thanked Commissioner Simon for the tremendous amount of leadership, advocacy and passion that he brought to the LIOB. He constantly reminded the Board about their mission in representing the disadvantage and the low income communities. Mr. Wimbley mentioned that the Board appreciates everything he has done for them and that the Board hopes to continue to work with him in this current capacity or a different capacity in the future.
The Board adjourned the October 29, 2012 meeting in memory of Len Canty, the Chair and Founder of the Black Economic Council and also a former member of the LIOB.
Meeting Adjourned at 4:45pm
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